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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on

Monday 10 October 2011

Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Vernon Whitlock * (Chairman)

Cllr Vivienne Ash *

Cllr Nick Cornwell *



Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr David Foster *



Cllr Roy Coombs *

Cllr Sue Groves *



Cllr Peter Corke *

Cllr Peter Halse *   **



Cllr Marianne Harman

Cllr Sharon Pavey *



Cllr Vera Howard *
Cllr John Taylor *



Cllr Liz Tirard *






Cllr John Zarczynski

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In Attendance
Cllr Paul Diviani

Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary
East Devon District Council

Cllr Phil Twiss

East Devon District Council

Town Clerk

2 Student Advisors

Apologies were received from Cllr Sara Randall Johnson (A/L)

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev A McCollum
11/158
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Allen (S); Cllr Farnham (S) 
11/159
To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Ash – Community Complex – HCCA Trustee (P)

Cllr Ash – Community Cinema – Committee Member (P)

Cllr Corke – Community Cinema – Committee Member (P)

Cllr Harman – Community Cinema – Committee Member (P)

Cllr Whitlock – Community Cinema – Committee Member (P)

11/160
To note the resignation of Cllr Young
Members noted the resignation of Cllr Young with effect from 20 September 2011. The Mayor expressed his regret that Cllr Young had decided to leave the Council and his appreciation for her contribution during her time as a Councillor.
11/161
To note the continued absence of Cllr Farnham

Members noted that Cllr Farnham would continue to be absent from meetings until January 2012 due to ongoing ill health.

11/162
To approve the minutes of the meetings of the Town Council held on 12 and 19 September 2011

Copies having been circulated to all Members, the minutes were approved and signed as an accurate record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

11/163
To receive the police report
The Chairman advised that apologies had been received from PCSO England and asked the Clerk to read the written police report. This stated that in the month to 10 October there had been 54 recordable crimes compared with 56 in the previous month. No crime patterns had been found connected to any of the crimes. 
The police were continuing their speed detection in the Honiton town area following repeated requests from members of the public. Offending drivers had been stopped and advised or ticketed; it was intended that the police would visit the same areas over the following month with the speed detection camera and tickets would be issued.

The Clerk was instructed to write to the local Inspector asking for a continuing police presence at Council meetings. 

11/164
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Diviani reported that the restructuring at Devon County Council was continuing with a reduction in senior management. He advised that the police were moving towards cutting down on their visits to parish and town councils. He reminded Members of the Tough Choices event happening in Honiton on 14 October.
Cllr Whitlock expressed the thanks of the Town Council to Cllrs Diviani and Randall Johnson for the funding to enable the purchase of additional noticeboards for St Michael’s ward.
In response to a query from Cllr Foster, Cllr Diviani would look into the issue of the perceived need to change the timing of the turning off of street lights at night so that this took account of the winter hours of darkness.
Cllr Ash queried why the County Council Transport Plan currently appeared to have no reference to the A35 bypass. Cllr Diviani advised that this was possibly due to the involvement of the Highways Agency but he understood the need for it to be written into the Transport Plan and the EDDC Local Plan in order to keep the issue live. The Clerk advised that she had heard from Cllr Hughes and understood that he was raising this issue with officers at DCC.
Cllr Halse reported that EDDC was currently looking at budgets and that there would be no room for flexibility.
Cllr O’Leary reported that he had looked into the issue of district councillors’ representation at Local Plan meetings, as requested previously by Cllr Ash. It was felt that Honiton was well represented as Cllr Allen was the Chairman of the group and Cllr Diviani attended the meetings. It was pointed out by Cllr Ash that there was an ongoing need for support from other district councillors as Cllr Allen already had a difficult role as Chair of the group and Cllr Diviani did not represent Honiton ward at the District Council. Cllr Diviani confirmed that the report would shortly be produced and there was a willingness among Honiton ward members to pick up issues at that point. Cllr Twiss advised that he would try to attend more meetings, time permitting.
Cllr Twiss reported that a recycling trial of cardboard and mixed plastics was taking place in Beer. This had been possible due to the District Council’s success in raising its recycling to over 51%.
Cllr Twiss also reminded Members of the EDDC car park review and advised that he would like a trial of pay on exit, possibly at Lace Walk. 
11/165
Public question time

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.
The Mayor declared the meeting back in session.
The Chairman asked that agenda items 18 and 21 be taken at this stage of the meeting to allow the student advisors to participate fully. This was agreed.

11/166
To discuss proposed charges by Devon County Council with regard to youth facilities in Honiton

Cllr Pavey outlined the proposal by Devon County Council to introduce charges of 30p per session from January, rising to 50p per session in April; this would raise £1-2,000 per year. She further advised that no consultation on this had taken place, even with the young people concerned, and that the Youth Leader was now managing 3 centres instead of 1. It was understood that the centre was open on Tuesday and Thursday nights as well as some after school provision and provided not only activities but also an informal counselling service for young people with an adult role model. 

Cllr Foster reminded Members that the Town Council had set aside funding specifically for the purpose of countering cuts in funding by other local authorities and this situation seemed to fit the criteria; he recommended that the Town Council subsidise the new charges.

The student advisors had carried out a survey with students at the Community College and had received a mixed response ranging from the charge making no difference to the introduction of the charge meaning a young person would no longer be able to attend. Members were reminded that the 30p was just an entry fee and young people still had to find money to buy items once they were in the centre.
Following discussion it was agreed that Cllr Pavey and the student advisors would work with the Town Clerk to prepare a briefing paper for the Policy & Finance meeting on 7 November so that the issue could be discussed more thoroughly.

11/167
To review progress on the community complex

The Chairman advised that he and Cllr Cornwell had attended the recent EDDC Cabinet meeting and expressed the Town Council’s concerns. The Cabinet had resolved that the existing budget made available for the construction of a new community centre for Honiton be retained and not increased to cover the £140,000 shortfall and that Richard Cohen, Deputy Chief Executive, help the Honiton Town Council prepare a robust and feasible business plan with delegated authority being given to the Chief Executive to progress this work within the guidelines discussed by the Cabinet. 
Members welcomed the additional help offered by the District Council to bring this project into fruition and the Chairman confirmed that an initial meeting had been set up with Mr Cohen. He reminded Members that although the District Council had stopped the clock on needing to complete the build, there were other pressures to start the work (including the need to satisfy the timescales of major partners). It was also noted that a mechanism needed to be set up for people outside the parish to be able to comment on the proposals as they would be significant users of the complex.
The students advisors informed Members that they were arranging for an e-vote to be taken at the Community College as under-18s had been excluded from the Town Poll. It was agreed that they would liaise with the Town Clerk as to when the results of this would be available to the Town Council.

11/168
Councillors’ questions for the Mayor

The Mayor advised that he and the Chairman of the Chamber of Commerce would be meeting the Honiton MP and representatives from South West Trains in London to talk about improvements to the rail service.

Cllr Groves declared an interest on this item as an employee of South West Trains (P)
Members mentioned the improvements to the service over recent years and asked the Mayor to express their appreciation of this.

The Mayor also advised that he would shortly be attending a workshop on social media communications so that the Council could consider future use in communicating with the public.

11/169
Councillors’ special responsibilities

Cllr Ash – Local Plan

Cllr Ash advised that she had been attending meetings at EDDC of the Local Plan Panel which she felt was going well despite the pressures the District Council was under. She asked that the Council give her authority to represent the Town Council’s views on the LDF subject to them relating to the Town Council’s submission as she felt that, due to the tight timescales, it was not always practical to bring items back to the full Council for approval. THIS WAS RESOLVED. Cllr Ash advised that a meeting of the Local Plan Project Group would be held at 6.30pm on 25 October and the Clerk would shortly be sending out an agenda. Members thanked Cllr Ash for her work on this matter. Cllr Pavey offered to attend the EDDC Local Plan meeting on 18 October for which Cllr Ash was unavailable.
Cllr Foster – Honiton Scouts

Cllr Foster advised that he had recently attended a meeting with the scouts and been able to advise them on tree wardens and on grants.

Cllr Bayliss – Emergency Planning

Cllr Bayliss advised that the Emergency Planning Working Group had held its first meeting to discuss the snow warden scheme and additional emergency planning items. The group would be holding a further meeting on 24 October in order to make recommendations to the Policy & Finance Committee.

Cllr Howard – Twinning

Cllr Howard reported that there had been a very successful recent twinning event and that the next meeting would be held on 19 November.

Cllr Corke – TIC

Cllr Corke advised that there had been a recent meeting of the TIC Directors. Honiton TIC had had a fairly good year, especially with the publication of the Town Guide and the Accommodation Guide. However footfall had fallen. He further advised that Exmouth TIC had recently closed as the Chamber could no longer afford to fund it. The Honiton TIC was grateful that the Town Council was able to give ongoing financial support.

Cllr Tirard – Millennium Green
Cllr Tirard announced that the Millennium Green had been successful in its bid to the Big Lottery Fund for the replacement of seats.

Cllr Coombs – Footpaths

Cllr Coombs advised that complaints continued to be received re FP22 but that a meeting had now taken place with EDDC and DCC and it was hoped a resolution could be found.

Cllr Coombs – Invasive Plants

Cllr Coombs reported that most invasive alien weeds were under control in Honiton although a few patches were still being looked at. 

Cllr Pavey – Library

Cllr Pavey reported that she had attended the final committee meeting which had now been dissolved. A self service system was being introduced to the library shortly. What’s On was to be continued but only half its current size and by email only. Cllr Ash expressed her thanks that Honiton Library would still be operating within reasonable hours.

Cllr Pavey – Young People

Cllr Pavey reported that she and Cllr Foster had attended the Community College Awards evening and she had also attended a student council meeting to discuss the community complex.

Cllr Pavey – Cycling
Cllr Pavey reported that following the TMAC meeting she had met with Devon County Council on Honiton cycle routes as well as with Sustrans and with officers in Darlington. She asked that the Council formally appoint her to represent it on cycling matters and THIS WAS RESOLVED.
Cllr Pavey – Transition Town 

Cllr Pavey thanked all Members who had attended the meeting to discuss Honiton becoming a transition town. She advised that a steering group had been formed and that it would be welcomed if the Town Council’s links were strengthened. It was agreed to bring this to Council as a future agenda item.

11/170
Correspondence

Cllr Tirard declared an interest on item 5 as a Member of St Paul’s Church (P)

Correspondence received from 19 to 29 September 2011

Devon County Council

1. Devon InTouch September 2011

2. Notification of public meetings to discuss priorities for public spending including 14 October at 6.30pm in Honiton

3. Devon and Somerset Local Broadband Plan Update

East Devon District Council

4. The Knowledge issues 19,20

Other

5. Report from St Paul’s church children’s worker on use of Town Council grant

6. Report from 2nd Honiton Guides on use of Town Council grant

7. Market Times October 2011

8. East Devon AONB Partnership Annual Review 2010-11

9. Junk Mail (Devon Community Recycling and Community Composting Network News) Issue 7

10. Notification of Annual General Meeting of the Northern Devon Healthcare NHS Trust 11 October

11. Notes from Cllr Diviani of LGG Rural Commission Annual Conference 6-7 September

12. Minutes of meeting of Honiton Local Action Group 8 September

13. Newsletter from Cosmic Ethical 

14. Notification from Northern Devon Healthcare NHS Trust on opening hours at Honiton Minor Injuries Unit

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item 2 and the Mayor asked all Councillors to attend if possible.

Correspondence received from 30 September to 10 October 2011

East Devon District Council

a. The Knowledge Issues 21, 22

Other

b. Reports on use of Town Council grant by 

· Armed Forces Day

· Hospiscare

· Rookwood Association

c. Local Councils Update October 2011 including article on how local authorities should protect voluntary and community groups from disproportionate cuts to their funding and an article on how NALC is backing moves to amend the Localism Bill to ensure there is a code of conduct which is mandatory for members of all local authorities

d. Notes of meeting of East Devon Town Council Chairs & Clerks held 29 September

e. Everyone’s Tomorrow October 2011 – newsletter of Senior Council for Devon

f. Correspondence from Devon & Cornwall Police Authority re new arrangements for engagement with communities across Devon and Cornwall

g. Agenda for meeting of Larger Councils Sub Committee 20 October 
The Mayor drew Members’ attention to item (f) and asked the Clerk to refer to this in her correspondence asking the police to continue to attend Town Council meetings. 
11/171
To approve TMAC minutes

The minutes of the TMAC meeting held 21 September, having been circulated, were amended for accuracy, approved and signed as an accurate record.

11/172
To approve Policy & Finance Committee minutes

The minutes of the Policy & Finance Committee meeting held 26 September were approved and signed as an accurate record.

11/173
To resolve recommendations from the Policy & Finance Committee

IT WAS RESOLVED

a) To adopt the Council Service Plan 2011-2015 including the new plan number 16 circulated to Members

b) To agree delegated powers to the Deputy Clerk

c) To confirm the Town Council’s grant making policy

d) To agree the Town Council’s priorities for asset transfers and to open discussions with East Devon District Council

e) To set the Members’ Allowance for 2011-12 at £305 per annum in line with the recommendation of the independent panel

f) To approve the list of cheques raised in June, July and August

g) To approve the income and expenditure report for the first quarter of the year

11/174
To note that the Town Council has received a clean audit from the Audit Commission for 2010-11

Members noted the clean audit and congratulated the Town Clerk on this success.
11/175
To note the minutes of meetings

Members noted the minutes of the following meetings

a) Executive Committee 29 September 2011. The Mayor advised that the agenda items resolved by the Executive Committee would be reported on further at the forthcoming Policy & Finance Committee meeting.

b) Street Market Group 27 September 2011

c) Marketing Group 27 September 2011

11/176
To agree the Town Council’s response to consultations

a) National Planning Policy Framework

IT WAS RESOLVED that the response be approved and be submitted by the Clerk on behalf of the Town Council. Thanks were given to the Deputy Clerk and all Councillors involved in preparing the submission.

b) The Registration of New Town or Village Greens

IT WAS RESOLVED that the response be approved and be submitted by the Clerk on behalf of the Town Council subject to amendments being circulated and agreed.

11/177
East Devon District Council’s Car Park Review

IT WAS RESOLVED that a working group be formed to prepare the Town Council’s response to EDDC’s Car Park Review. It was agreed that Cllrs Foster, Halse, Ash, Taylor and Zarczynski form the working group and that other councillors make additional comments to the Clerk to be taken into account. The Town Council’s submission would be approved by the Planning Committee on 8 November.
11/178
Honiton Town Council Red Phone Box

Cllr Halse left the meeting
Members discussed the Clerk’s report together with the advantages and disadvantages of retaining the red phone box as a heritage asset. It was proposed that the Town Council retain the phone box on its current site and look to find ways of engaging the community in its painting and repair subject to this being achieved within a maximum of 6 months from the date of the Town Council meeting. Cllr Coombs called for a recorded vote.
	Councillor
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	Cllr Ash
	X
	
	

	Cllr Bayliss
	X
	
	

	Cllr Coombs
	X
	
	

	Cllr Corke
	X
	
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	
	
	X

	Cllr Foster
	
	X
	

	Cllr Groves
	
	X
	

	Cllr Harman
	
	
	X

	Cllr Howard
	X
	
	

	Cllr Pavey
	X
	
	

	Cllr Taylor
	X
	
	

	Cllr Tirard
	X
	
	

	Cllr Whitlock
	X
	
	

	Cllr Zarczynski
	X
	
	


The motion was carried and WAS RESOLVED.
11/179
To review progress on community cinema

Cllr Tirard left the meeting

Cllr Harman updated Members on the recent success of the first test screening for the Honiton Community Cinema. She advised that a programme had been put together until the end of 2012.  She further advised that the cinema could self fund for the rest of 2011 but that serious consideration needed to be given to purchasing equipment and she would like to ask the Town Council to consider helping with the funding of this. Following discussion it was agreed that Cllr Harman would work with the Clerk to prepare a briefing paper to be discussed more fully at the Policy & Finance Committee meeting in November. On behalf of the Council, the Chairman thanked Cllr Harman for all her work in getting this project off the ground. 

11/179
The Glen

Cllr Whitlock expressed his concerns about the relative lack of progress on the Glen in recent months. It was agreed that the Clerk should call a meeting of the Glen working group and arrange a meeting with East Devon District Council. Cllrs Pavey, Coombs, Bayliss and Harman agreed to form the working group. 

11/180
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.18pm.

Signed Chair
                                                                      14 November 2011


